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Women With Disabilities Australia (WWDA) Submission regarding the application by Hoyts Corporation, Greater Union Organisation, Village Cinemas and Reading Cinemas for an Exemption under section 55 of the Disability Discrimination Act.

Dear Michael,
As you know, Women With Disabilities Australia (WWDA) is the peak organisation for women with all types of disabilities in Australia. WWDA is run by women with disabilities, for women with disabilities. It is the only organisation of its kind in Australia and one of only a very small number internationally in that it operates as a national disability organisation; a national women's organisation; and a national human rights organisation. WWDA represents more than 2 million disabled women in Australia. WWDA is inclusive and does not discriminate against any disability. The aim of WWDA is to be a national voice for the needs and rights of women with disabilities and a national force to improve the lives and life chances of women with disabilities. 

WWDA welcomes this opportunity provided by the Australian Human Rights Commission (AHRC) to comment on an application made by the cinema chains of Hoyts, Village, Greater Union and Reading under section 55 of the Disability Discrimination Act 1992 (DDA) for a Temporary Exemption from complaints in relation to the provision of captions and audio description in cinemas operated by the applicants. The application requests a stay for a period of 2 ½ years from the date of granting of any Temporary Exemption.

WWDA acknowledges the proposed positive action that the four cinemas would undertake to almost treble the number of cinemas capable of showing captioned films to 35 (including retrofit of the existing 12 adapted cinemas), and that audio description would be made available in these cinemas. It will be a significant improvement for people with disabilities that the four cinema chains now undertake commitment to the simultaneous installation of both audio description and captioning. However, this should be taking place as a matter of course, and not as a proviso within an application for exemption. WWDA does not believe it is justified to ban complaints about provision of captions and audio description on this ground.
Similarly WWDA does not agree with the cinemas’ undertaking to review future provisions for captioning and audio description of the eventual 35 cinemas at some projected future date (i.e. as outlined to be ‘within 9 months of the end of the 2 ½ year Temporary Exemption period’). Rather, the cinema chains should continue, in good faith, to engage in discussion with the AHRC and key stakeholders in early 2010, to develop a long term schedule to increase the total number of accessible cinemas. Moreover at all accessible cinemas there needs to be an overall increase in the number of accessible screenings to an agreed target level. The current level of 3 screenings per week (Wednesday during the day, Friday evening and Sunday afternoon) is insufficient to enable equitable choice. It is not justifiable to deny people with disabilities the right to make a complaint on this ground.

People with hearing and vision impairment have waited since 2001 for reasonable adjustments to be made to have any access to captioned and audio described cinema. WWDA regards the current lack of choice to be discriminatory, and that to grant an exemption from lodgement of complaints would constitute discrimination.
WWDA notes that there is no commitment in the submission to the number of headsets that will be provided in those cinemas with audio captioning facility and urge that this must be a commitment by the cinemas irrespective of any exemption proposal. WWDA requests that the cinemas work with the AHRC and key stakeholders to ensure that a minimum of 10 headsets be made available at each cinema which provides audio description. WWDA further urges that because audio description is a service direct to an individual’s headphones, it should be made available at all sessions in accessible cinemas.
WWDA is also concerned that there is nothing in the commitment from the cinema chains to ensure that children who are vision or hearing impaired have any access to audio described and captioned cinema. There urgently needs to be discussion about the scheduling of accessible screenings of G- and PG-rated films, at all times and particularly increased accessible screenings during school holidays periods, taking into account the different holiday periods in each State/Territory.
WWDA believes that to put a ban on complaints cuts off an important avenue through which the public can let the AHRC gather information about the unmet need for accessible cinemas. Moreover, the application does not inform the Commission as to how the decision to locate the captioned cinemas was made. It may not have been made according to areas of need, but according to number of cinemas in a complex and number of screenings (see Attachment 1). WWDA is particularly concerned that there is no provision in the schedule outlined for an accessible cinema in the next 2 ½ years in Alice Springs, when it is known that the incidence of hearing and vision loss with Indigenous Australians is high.
The lack of accessible cinemas means that people with hearing and vision impairment are drastically restricted in their ability to socialise at a cinema outing with their non-disabled peers. Australian Bureau of statistics figures on cinema visits indicate that people with disabilities and older Australians attend the cinema at a much lower rate than those who are not disabled. A major contributing factor is likely to be the lack of accessible screenings.
Equitable access to recreation and information as part of a whole-of-government inclusion agenda is important. Australia was one of first countries in the developed world to ratify the Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities (CRPD), and there is a need to remind companies of the Articles of this convention which oblige States Parties to “promote, protect and ensure the full and equal enjoyment of all human rights and fundamental freedoms by all persons with disabilities, and to promote respect for their inherent dignity” (Article 1).

Further, the Convention contains a number of specific statements about the need to “take appropriate measures to ensure persons with disabilities access, on an equal basis with others, to the physical environment, to transportation, to information and communications, including information and communication technologies and systems, and to other facilities and services open, or provided to the public, both in urban and in rural areas” (Article 9.1). WWDA believes that this includes the right for both adults and children who are vision and hearing impaired to enjoy the cinema experience. Moreover, the right for persons with disabilities to lodge a complaint about situations of discrimination should be preserved under the Disability Discrimination Act.

In conclusion WWDA therefore believes that this request for a Temporary Exemption should be denied, and that the cinema chains should proceed with the proposed schedule of conversions, and the undertakings outlined in their application, whilst at the same time working with the AHRC and key stakeholders to ensure that the provision of captioned and audio described cinemas proceeds, without the need for any exemption from complaints. This rollout of accessible cinemas should be accompanied by a commitment to ensuring that information about the location and timing of screenings should be provided in accessible format and widely publicised.
Yours sincerely,
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for
Sue Salthouse
President
Women With Disabilities Australia (WWDA)
Attachment 1

The projected 35 locations by state are:

	State
	Location
	Eastland
	Cinema Chain

	ACT
	Belconnen
	Metro (described as Country)
	Hoyts

	NSW
	Penrith
	Metro
	Hoyts

	
	George ST
	Metro
	Village

	
	Glendale
	Country
	GUO

	
	Parramatta
	Metro
	GUO

	
	Erina
	Country
	Hoyts

	
	Coffs Harbour
	Country
	GUO/BCC

	
	Lismore
	Country
	GUO/BCC

	
	Chatswood
	Metro
	Hoyts

	
	Wollongong (Warrawang)
	Metro
	Hoyts

	
	Bankstown
	Metro
	Hoyts

	SA
	Tea Tree
	Metro
	Hoyts

	
	Marion
	Metro
	GUO/BCC

	QLD
	Chermside
	Metro
	GUO/BCC

	
	Mt Gravatt
	Metro
	GUO/BCC

	
	Rockhampton
	Country
	GUO/BCC

	
	Myre Centre
	Metro
	GUO/BCC

	
	Cairns
	Metro (described as Country)
	GUO/BCC

	
	Harbour Town
	Country 
	Reading

	
	Maroochydore
	Country
	GUO/BCC

	
	Toowoomba
	Country
	GUO/BCC

	
	Mackay
	Country
	GUO/BCC

	TAS
	Launceston
	Metro
	Village

	
	Hobart
	Metro
	Village

	WA
	Inaloo
	Metro
	Guo

	
	Carousel
	Metro
	Hoyts

	
	Fremantle (Queensgate)
	Metro
	Hoyts

	NT
	Darwin
	Metro
	GUO/BCC

	VIC
	Sunshine
	Metro
	Village

	
	Eastland
	Metro
	Hoyts

	
	Jam Factory
	Metro
	Village

	
	Epping
	Metro
	Reading

	
	Shepparton
	Country
	Village

	
	Geelong
	Country
	Reading

	
	Southland
	Metro 
	Village
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